
C:\Documents and Settings\rogers\Local Settings\Temporary Internet Files\Content.Outlook\1HD6TTZ0\DUSPA Minutes 09 02 10 Mtg v2.doc 

DENVER UNION STATION PROJECT AUTHORITY 

ANNUAL MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS  

  September 2, 2010 

MINUTES 

 

 

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT 

Jerry Glick  

Elbra Wedgeworth  

Mark Smith  

Michael West  

Jennifer Schaufele  

Russell George  

Robin Kniech  

Kent Bagley   

Mario Carrera   

Claude Pumila  

Judy Montero  

Marla Lien   

 

Don Hunt 

 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

Elbra Wedgeworth, DUSPA Board President, called the Meeting of the Board of Directors of 

DUSPA to order at 1:30 p.m.    

 

II. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS  

 

President Wedgeworth welcomed everyone to the Annual Meeting of the Board of Directors and 

announced that all should take a cupcake.   

  

 

III. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

Ms. Wedgeworth asked for public comment.  Tom Quammen with Protective Coatings 

Intermountain introduced himself to the Board and stated that he had sent a letter regarding 

protective coatings for steel products at the project.  Mr. Quammen asked whether there were 

any questions regarding his correspondence.  There were no questions.  
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IV. ROLL CALL 
 

Dawn Bookhardt called roll.  Please see above. 

 

 

V. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES 

Elbra Wedgeworth asked for comments to the July 16, 2010 meeting minutes, the July 20, 2010 

meeting minutes and the August 5, 2010 meeting minutes.  Russell George reported that Mr. 

Patrick Byrne’s name is spelled incorrectly in the August 5, 2010 meeting minutes.   

 

Jerry Glick moved to approve the above meeting minutes with the amendment to the August 5, 

2010 minutes.  Kent Bagley seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
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VI. DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 

A) Affirmative Statement establishing Annual Meeting. 

 

  i) Annual Schedule – the draft annual schedule as handed out at the last 

Board meeting and as included in the board packet will be the final schedule to be voted upon.  

The Finance Committee meeting schedule has been revised to ensure that a Finance Committee 

meeting will be held two days before the Board meeting.   

 

  ii) Record of Accomplishments.   

 

Elbra Wedgeworth reported that the record of accomplishments this year is substantial and 

includes executing the Design Build Agreement with Kiewit to obtaining the Federal Loans.  She 

reported that a list of accomplishments was included in the Board packet.   

 

  iii) Public Notice Posting Location.   

 

President Wedgeworth declared that the location of posting of the public notices of meetings will 

continue to be the RTD lobby at 1600 Blake Street, Denver, Colorado.   

 

  iv) Metropolitan District Board Vacancy. 

 

Dawn Bookhardt reported that the Metropolitan District is still looking at viable options to 

replace Mark Smith and that the FTA has been involved in discussions to resolve the issue.  She 

reported that the goal is to have it resolved by the next Board meeting.  

 

 

 

                                                 
1
 Don Hunt arrived shortly after this vote.  
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  v) Slate of Officer Elections.  

 

President Wedgeworth requested that the Action Items portion of today’s meeting be moved up 

on the agenda to accommodate an earlier election of officers.   

 

 B) Finance Committee Report  

 

 Dawn Bookhardt reported that the Finance Committee approved the Master Development 

Agreement amendment that has provisions to include federal requirements that will allow TIFIA 

funds to be paid to the Developer.  She reported that the draft amendment has a blank where the 

percentage of DBE requirements are provided because a goal has not yet been established.  She 

stated that the Developer has reported that 7.5% should be the participation goal.   

 

 C)  Owner’s Representative Report 

 

Bill Mosher handed out copies of budget summary spreadsheets (see attached).   

 

  i) Update Regarding Project Progress and Budget 

 

Mr. Mosher reported that the first two pages report information on the $3 million advance from 

the City and RTD that, once DUSPA gets funded, will be paid back.   

 

He reported that $65 million is the amount spent on the Project to date and the $57 million is the 

amount paid to date.  He reported that DUSPA will need the loan draws in order to make the 

August payment.  

 

Mike Sullivan reported that the backyard is great.   

 

Mr. Sullivan reported the financial information is complete through the end of July.  He reported 

that the overall Project completion through the end of August is as follows:  

 

  Overall the Project is 21% complete. 

  The LRT is 45% complete 

  The Bus Facility is 20% complete.  

  The Streets and Plazas are 17% complete. 

 

Kiewit has now had 549 accident free days on the site.  

 

Mr. Sullivan stated that the vertical walls of the Bus Facility are being formed and that Kiewit is 

finishing the mat-slab, which is currently at 50%, and that it will be done for this phase of the 

Bus Facility in two weeks.    

 

He reported that installation of the main duct bank for the LRT will continue through the end of 

September.  He reported that next week will begin the installation of the high block walls.  
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Mr. Sullivan reported that the streets package will be 100% by mid-October and that the public 

realm will be the remaining flatwork areas.  The CRT is at the 90% design completion stage and 

that it will be 100% designed in October.  He stated that the public realm is the only remaining 

design needed.   

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that the groundwater remediation is still the biggest challenge but that the 

Project has remained 100%.compliant with the discharge permit.   

 

Bill Mosher asked if there were any questions regarding the budget handouts prior to moving to 

the Public Realm portion of the agenda.  There were no questions.  

 

  ii) Public Realm Update 

 

Bill Mosher handed out a summary sheet showing the remaining milestones for the design of the 

public realm and stated that the goal is to have pricing on the public realm from Kiewit by the 

beginning of December.   

 

The handout shows key dates as follows: 

 

September 7 is a presentation to the Landmark Preservation Commission regarding the canopy 

connection to the historic building.   

 

On September 15 the Peer Group will convene at 2:00 and then there will be a public meeting at 

RTD.  

 

On September 21 the design group will return to the Landmark Preservation Commission to 

present all spaces next to the historic building. 

 

On October 6, approvals for the pedestrian bridge and the canopy will be sought from the 

Planning Board.   See the handout for additional dates and milestones.   

 

Bill Mosher also handed out a summary of the DUS Public Realm Priority Discussion Items and 

a letter from the LoDo District, Inc. neighborhood group. 

 

He reported that he met with the Union Station Advocates this morning.  He reported that 

Kiewit’s design team – Kristopher Takacs from AECOM and Ken Haynes of Hargraeves have 

been provided the information.   

 

Robin Kniech stated that, with respect to the public meeting process, DUSPA wanted to approve 

the public outreach process regarding input from the public and then make decisions on these 

issues.  She asked what entry points are available to the public.  

 

Bill Mosher responded that many groups in addition to Union Station Advocates and the LoDo 

District have had entry points and have participated in the process.  He suggested that, after 

today’s meeting, it appears that everyone is on the same page.  
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Robin Kniech suggested that people may not know the format, for example if a design is priced, 

then people think that the process is over and the time for input is over. 

 

Mr. Mosher replied that the process is still open for suggestions, but that DUSPA has received 

lots of input already.  

 

Mario Carrera suggested that the website could be a point of entry for input.  

 

  iii) Public Realm Update Presentation. 

 

Ken Haynes and Kristopher Takacs presented a slide show regarding the public spaces.   

 

Ken Haynes reported that considerable work has been done west of the station and that they are 

at the 30% design stage for areas both east and west of the historic building.  He reported that the 

current process includes selecting materials and prioritizing the spaces. 

 

Mr. Haynes and Mr. Takacs proceeded to summarize the design elements of each of the spaces.  

 

Jerry Glick asked that they summarize some of the discussion items from the public meetings. 

 

Ken Haynes reported that the curb line on Wynkoop and how the loading curb will pinch 

pedestrian circulation and the fountain has been the subject of discussion including the opening 

of the seating walls.  

 

Elbra Wedgeworth stated that, when Denver remodeled Skyline Park, the Denver Police 

Department was consulted and asked Ken and Kristopher whether they will consult the police 

department.   

 

Ken Haynes replied that DPD will be consulted.  

 

Jerry Glick stated that Bill Mosher was very clear this morning regarding priorities of the spaces 

and asked him to discuss the priorities here.  

 

 Bill Mosher responded that the priorities, according to the amount of investment are as follows: 

 

 1. The 16
th

 Street Mall – this design must match the City’s plan 

 2. The Wynkoop Plaza is 1/3 of the budget.  

 3. The 17
th

 Street Garden 

 4. The LRT Plaza 

 5. The Pedestrian Bridge over 18
th

 Street.  

 

Mario Carrera asked about lighting.  

 

Ken Haynes responded that they are holding back on the lighting plan because the criteria have 

not been finalized.  Right now, the lighting criteria is 5 foot-candles which is huge.  He reported 

that they are trying to get it reduced. 
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Frank Cannon stated that one of the challenges with such a high lumen lighting requirement is 

the shadows that are cast and the lighting contrast between shadow areas and lit areas.   

 

Bill Mosher suggested that the goal is to get the lighting requirement cut back.  

 

Robin Kniech asked whether DUSPA has kept experts on universal design. 

 

Bill Mosher responded yes, Lorraine Ferris with the City of Denver has been consulted.  

 

Judy Montero stated that she supports Elbra Wedgeworth’s suggestion to use the Denver Police 

Department for assistance with safety issues.  

 

Kristopher Takacs reported that the design of the transit elements of the project is substantially 

complete.  He reported that the next design package after the canopy is the signage package.  

 

Mr. Takacs then presented design components of the 18
th

 Street pedestrian bridge and various 

configurations and materials for the guard rail system.   

 

Kent Bagley asked whether a fence panel will be available for people to look at before final 

selection.   

 

Mr. Takacs responded that a panel will be available for viewing at USNC’s office in Union 

Station.  

 

Mr. Takacs then presented the train room canopy design, the canopy connection to the historic 

station and the exhaust tube stack updates.  Mr. Takacs brought a small scale model of one of the 

vent tube stacks and reported that DUSPA owns the copyright on this design.  

 

Elbra Wedgeworth asked the Board Members whether there were any questions.  There were no 

questions.  

 

 D) USNC/RTD Report. 

 

Martin Lily (USNC), Michael Hughes (Keystone Group) and Bill Sirois (RTD) introduced 

themselves. 

 

Bill Sirois is the liaison for the historic building task force.  Mr. Sirois reported that the goal is to 

help the RTD Board make decisions regarding the future uses and funding for the historic Union 

Station building.   

 

Mr. Sirois reported on the background issues with the historic building as follows: 

 

  Timing  

  Amtrak 

  Open and public process 
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  Public Investment in the building 

  Development of goals for the building 

  Development of recommendations for the Board 

 

Mr. Sirois reported that the next steps for the process include a public meeting by early October 

and look for an RTD Board action by February 2011.   

 

Robin Kniech asked whether the DUSPA Board is involved in decision process.   

 

Mike Sullivan responded that DUSPA has some input into the process, but that it is up to RTD to 

recommend uses for the building.  

 

Marla Lien also responded that the $17 million in the DUSPA budget for the historic building is 

for basic items to operate the building and does not really include budgeted moneys for 

discretionary uses.  She suggested that the RTD process includes next steps for after the building 

opens.  

 

Martin Lily reported that he is working with Civil Technologies on the assessment of the historic 

building.  He reported that the Initial Assessment with Historic Denver and Slater Paul 

Architects is being finalized.  He reported that after finalizing the Initial Assessment, the next 

steps are to develop a Station Services Plan and perform a Future Uses Assessment.   

 

Mr. Lily reported that the initial budget of $7 million is for basic items and base uses of the 

historic building.  Any other repairs or upgrades to the building are outside of this initial budget.  

 

 

VII. ACTION ITEMS 

 

A) Election of Officers 

 

Ms. Wedgeworth called for nominations for DUSPA Board President, Vice President, Secretary 

and Treasurer. 

 

Mario Carrera moved to nominate a slate of officers from the floor, in block form.  Jerry Glick 

seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

 Ms. Wedgeworth then opened the floor for nominations. 

 

Mario Carrera moved to nominate the following persons to continue to serve in their current 

offices:   

 

Elbra Wedgeworth, President 

Jerry Glick, Vice President 

Michael West, Secretary 

Claude Pumilia, Treasurer    
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Ms. Wedgeworth called for any further nominations from the floor.  There being none, the floor 

was closed for nominations.  President Wedgeworth then called for a second and the vote.  Jerry 

Glick seconded the vote and the motion carried unanimously.   

     

B) Amendment to Master Development Agreement 

 

Elbra Wedgeworth asked for a motion for consensus approval for the Amendment to the Master 

Development Agreement.   

 

Jerry Glick moved to provide consensus approval for the amendment.  Kent Bagley seconded the 

motion.  The vote was unanimous.  

 

 

VIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 

None.  

 

 

IX. ACTION ITEMS RESULTING FROM EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

None.  

 

 

 

X. CARRYOVER AND FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS    

 

XI. ADJOURNMENT 

Robin Kniech moved to adjourn this meeting. 

Mario Carrera seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:45 p.m. 

 

      Approved by Vote of the Board and 

      accepted by: 

 

 

      _________________________________ 

      Elbra Wedgeworth, President  






















